1.  Introduction of participants.   Please find attached list of Attendees.

2.  PowerPoint presentation on Wilmington Harbor GRR Process – Emphasis on the Cape Fear River Locks and Dams.   Please refer to attached PowerPoint slides.
Frank Yelverton explained why the USACE is considering new alternatives for fish passage at Lock and Dam 1:


To date, the Wilmington Harbor Deepening Project has resulted in two environmental impacts that require mitigation: loss of wetlands and primary nursery areas; and potential impacts to the shortnose sturgeon, resulting from blasting to remove rock during the deepening process.  The alternative selected through the NEPA process to address the potential impacts to the sturgeon was a Nature-like Bypass Channel.  This project has not been constructed yet due to funding constraints and real estate acquisition procedures.  


In the meantime, the USACE has received requests for modifications to the Wilmington Harbor Deepening project, including relocating the proposed turning basin.  To address the need for these new project features, the Corps has initiated a General Reevaluation Report (GRR). A NEPA document (EA or EIS – probably an EIS, given the degree of potential impacts) will be prepared during the GRR process. The GRR also allows the Corps to explore de-authorization and other alternatives for the locks and dams on the Cape Fear River. 


Fish passage at Lock and Dam 1 remains the primary concern for mitigation requirements for passage of the shortnose sturgeon, resulting from the Wilmington Harbor deepening project.  However, the GRR presents the following differences in scope, with respect to the locks and dams:

· As noted above, the GRR allows us to look at de-authorizing the locks and dams as potential alternatives.

· If an alternative is chosen that de-authorizes the use of Lock and Dam 1 for navigation, then the use of Lock and Dams 2 and 3 for navigation will be precluded, and we can look at de-authorizing those projects.

Support for consideration of de-authorizing Lock and Dam 1:

· Locks and Dams were authorized for navigation purposes, yet no commercial traffic has been locked in 10 years.

· There is question as to whether commercial traffic could make it to Lock and Dam 1, since the channel has not been maintained.

· The lock masters are only providing “care taker” services. They only lock fish during specified spawning seasons, and do not lock commerce or recreation.

Mick Noland asked about the potential for changing the authorized purpose of the locks and dams.  Sharon Hagget explained that it would require a Feasibility Study and an act of Congress.  In addition, Congress typically only authorizes reservoir projects for the primary purpose of flood control.  Other purposes can then be added to the project.

Michael Johnson inquired about the status of the repairs made to the locks and dams earlier this year.  Gary Pennington explained that the timber support system on the gates were repaired.  However, if the locks and dams continue operating, then major rehabilitation will be required within 5 years time.

Frank Yelverton provided a summary of the alternatives for fish passage above Lock and Dam 1 that may be considered during the GRR process. (Please refer to PowerPoint slide for further details.)

· Alternatives that do not require de-authorization of Lock and Dam 1 – 

· Nature-Like Bypass 

· Agencies like this alternative, but would rather remove the locks and dams.

· Concerns: longterm stability, maintenance, and real estate issues.

· Construction costs estimated in the range of $2.5-3 million.

· Short Diversion Channel around the Lock and Dam

· Would include rock rapids. Could be approximately 500-ft long at 2-3% slope.

· Still requires the Corps to maintain a structure that it receives no benefit from.

· Rock Ramp on entire face of dam

· Rock Arch Rapids formation.

· Agencies preferred this alternative out of the selection of original alternatives.

· Concerns: Cost, and not sure if dam could with-hold the weight of the rocks on the downstream slope.

· Cost estimated to be over $5 million.

· Alternatives that require de-authorization of Lock and Dam 1 – 

· Modify the lock chamber

· Construct a rock ramp inside the chamber for crest of dam to downstream elevation.

· Could provide a secondary benefit of removing the shoal at the boat ramp located below Lock and Dam 1, which may be currently deterring fish from passage through the lock chamber.

· Alter the dam

· Add notch or lower the crest to an elevation that would allow for fish passage during spring conditions and allow for a smaller rock ramp.

· Remove the dam

Hugh Caldwell noted that, initially, given this list of alternatives, the full rock ramp across the entire crest of the dam seemed to have the least impact on water supply interests upstream of Lock and Dam 1.

If the scope of the GRR does include Lock and Dams 2 and 3, due to the relocation of the turning basin or because an alternative at Lock and Dam 1 is chosen that de-authorizes the project, then the full rock ramp could be a preferred alternative for those two projects.  Lock and Dams 2 and 3 are not as high or as wide and do not have the scour hole present at Lock and Dam 1.  Implementation of the full rock ramp alternative at these projects would be, therefore, much less expensive.

It was then re-iterated that the Corps is currently only required to provide fish passage at Lock and Dam 1.  The evaluation of alternatives to Lock and Dams 2 and 3 would only be considered if the turning basin is relocated and mitigation would be required at Lock and Dams 2 and 3, or if the alternative chosen at Lock and Dam 1 precludes the authorized use of Lock and Dams 2 and 3. The Government can not walk away from the structures, but will not want to pay for a project if there is no vested interest.  There have been several requests for use of the locks and dams for mitigation banking.  The Corps has the ability to turn over the ownership, maintenance and operation of the locks and dams to other entities if they are de-authorized.  Don Betz expressed concern about a third party’s use/operation of the lock and dam after de-authorization.  Frank Yelverton explained that, if that situation arises, then the Corps would provide recommendations for the third party concerning preservation of water supply capacities above the dams.  Sharon Hagget will find out how we determine who can take ownership of the dams and the right of first refusal issue.

3. Request for Information from Water Users.

Frank Yelverton explained that, at this stage of the GRR process, the Corps is trying to gather as much data about the existing and future needs and conditions of water use along the lower Cape Fear River.  These data will be used in modeling and discussions of proposed alternatives.

Points of contacts for information concerning water supply intake data were chosen:

· Bill Hillary – Dupont

· Peter Fritz – International Paper

· Tom Boahn, with McKim and Creed – Lower Cape Fear WSA

· Hugh Caldwell – City of Wilmington

· Mick Noland – Fayetteville PWC

Frank asked if anyone had any future water supply plans that they could or wanted to discuss.

Keith Bailey, with Smithfield Foods, explained that adding a water supply intake to the Cape Fear River above Lock and Dam 2 is their primary alternative, since they are required to stop their groundwater intake.  He explained that Smithfield Foods is currently working on the details of the intake and have not decided on a location.  They will, as a result of the GRR process, also consider intake alternatives that deal with Lock and Dam 2 being removed.

Keith Bailey asked if Lock and Dam 1 had any effect on salt water intrusion.  It was stated that it protects the two intakes above it from salt water intrusion.

Mick Noland, with Fayetteville PWC, explained that they were currently working on providing water supply to Fort Bragg.  He also added his concern for a diminished watershed if Lock and Dam 3 was removed or altered and replaced with a smaller structure to provide a pool for Fayetteville’s intake structure.  He is concerned that a smaller structure would lessen the drainage area and thus, lessen the dependable pool for water supply.

Michael Johnson and Bill Hillary, with Dupont, stated that they believe the Dupont intake is deep enough that it would still be submerged if Lock and Dams 2 and 3 were removed.  They would need to verify this.

4.  What information can the Corps offer to the water users?

Frank Yelverton offered any surveys that the Corps had for the Cape Fear River.

Don Betz inquired about the schedule for the GRR process.  Frank Yelverton and Sharon responded.

Since the last scoping meeting, the Corps has been gathering available historic information and data for use in the study, as well as identifying and coordinating with specific concern groups, such as the water users.

Anticipated schedule, briefly:

1st year – investigations

2nd year – draft EIS

3rd year – decision

More specifically:

April 2007 – Alternative formulization meeting/briefing with Division, USACE Headquarters, Agencies and Stakeholders.

October 2007 – Draft GRR for circulation, with comments included.

Then the Resource Agencies have a period of review.

Two to three months is anticipated for addressing the comments resulting from this final review.

Fiscal Year 2009 – Record of Decision on Alternative.

As for funding, the work for the GRR falls within the Wilmington Harbor funding.  The Corps has funds to begin the EIS in FY 2006.  Activities will likely include field investigations, data collection and possible model development.

Michael Johnson, Dupont, asked for existing elevations of each lock and dam, with detailed information on inverts, crests, and datum.

Michael Johnson also asked about the Corps’ ability to do cost sharing for potential modification of the locks and dams – for instance, if an entity proposes a scenario that will allow the Corps to save $XX on maintenance and operation of the lock and dam structure, and the third party is having to spend $YY to make it happen, is cost sharing in the expenses a possibility?  Sharon Hagget asked for all ideas to be brought to the table for discussion.  The Corps will take any ideas for discussion with the State of North Carolina, who is the sponsor for the Wilmington Harbor Project.  Darren England, with NC Division of Water Resources, concurred with a welcome for any ideas for discussion.

Frank Yelverton offered that the GRR process will include modeling the effect of minimum flows from B. Everett Jordan Reservoir on salt water intrusion during alternative evaluations.  Peter Fritz, International Paper, noted that during the 2002 drought, International Paper was not impacted by salt water intrusion.

Mary Ellen Simmons requested that each entity summarize and communicate all concerns.  She also asked for clarification on what the Wilmington Harbor Project funds would be paying for.  Sharon Hagget explained that the Wilmington Harbor Funds would pay for any alternative for Lock and Dam 1, with the exception of de-authorization.  No funds would be used for Lock and Dams 2 and 3 unless mitigation was required at those two locks and dams as a result of the turning basin relocation.

Penny Schmitt asked, concerning the long time line for the GRR, if there was any difference in the viability of deepening with other options.  Sharon Hagget explained that the deepening project is authorized and funded, with solicitation for bids scheduled to start December 1, 2006.  The authorized turning basin is at Almont Shipping.  The Corps anticipates three fiscal years beyond FY 2006 for completion of the current authorized construction.

Mick Noland expressed his appreciation for the subject meeting and the Corps’ attempt to keep interested parties informed.  He also asked about what interaction was occurring with the Representatives from the areas that could be impacted by the proposed alternatives.  He asked if any effort was being made to make sure that they have the facts, explaining that it would be beneficial in easing the emotions that may be involved when discussing potential impacts to water supply.  Sharon Hagget stated that there is an open line of communication to her, and any Wilmington District employees in higher positions associated with this project.  (For more information, please call Sharon Hagget at 910-251-4441, or refer to http://www.saw.usace.army.mil/wilmington-harbor/main.htm. She added that the District Engineer for the Wilmington District schedules 2 Congressional visits per year, and that fact sheets about the project are updated throughout the progress of the project.  However, the current fact sheet has not been updated to show the GRR process.  A Congressional visit, with an updated fact sheet will be completed by March 2006.  In addition, Congressional Interests are invited to the Project Delivery Team (PDT) quarterly meetings.  In response to Mick Noland’s concern that there were a lot of people missing from the subject meeting, Sharon asked everyone in attendance to send contact information for those that should be invited to future meetings.  She also stated that the Corps would go to any interested parties and talk to them.

Point of Clarification – the 216 Study for the Locks and Dams on the Cape Fear River was never funded, so it does not exist.

Mick Noland emphasized the existing concern for longterm water supply in the Cape Fear Basin, noting the hydrodynamic model being developed by the Cape Fear River Association and the NC Division of Water Quality.

Mick Noland asked about the structural integrity of the locks and dams. Gary Pennington explained that the last inspection was performed last year, and that major rehab will be needed if the locks and dams are operated for another 5 years.   In response to this, Mick Noland noted that the “do nothing” approach might not be a viable option for the water supply entities, if there are structural problems at the locks and dams.  He also added that we should consider a solution that could coincide with the structural repairs and modifications, while considering upstream water supply needs.  In all of our briefings, we need to emphasize the interconnectivity of all stakeholders and needs.

Possible dates for next PDT Meeting:


Tuesday, 6 December 2005


Wednesday, 7 December 2005


Thursday, 8 December 2005

List of Action Items:

· Corps will send information request to the points of contact identified for the water users in attendance.

· Sharon Hagget will find information concerning right of first refusal for locks and dams.

· Corps will send thorough description of elevation and dimensions of existing locks and dams.

· All in attendance will let the Corps know if there are any parties interested in this GRR process.

· Slides are attached, as requested.

